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 GENERAL FUND  - PETA SETTLEMENT 
Retro By Org (Wages) 

Dept Name Org Object Description FY22 
Town Planning and Zoning 01001110 51010 Regular Payroll $14,147.13 
Town Planning and Zoning 01001110 51050 Overtime 32.81 
Conservation Commission 01001230 51010 Regular Payroll 8,521.72 
Conservation Commission 01001230 51050 Overtime 32.72 
Human Resources 01001330 51010 Regular Payroll 5,161.96 
Finance 01003010 51010 Regular Payroll 14,565.03 
Assessor 01003050 51010 Regular Payroll 4,885.81 
Tax Collector 01003090 51010 Regular Payroll 10,363.98 
Information Technology 01003110 51010 Regular Payroll 8,380.75 
Police 01004030 51010 Regular Payroll 4,194.49 
Police 01004030 51050 Overtime 48.59 
Animal Control 01004050 51010 Regular Payroll 4,646.64 
Animal Control 01004050 51050 Overtime 3,551.56 
Public Works Administration 01005011 51010 Regular Payroll 4,721.53 
Public Works Operations 01005030 51010 Regular Payroll 30,915.83 
Public Works Operations 01005030 51050 Overtime 1,307.17 
Public Works Operations 01005030 51060 Overtime - Snow 1,476.35 
Public Works Operations 01005030 51090 Holiday Pay 85.64 
Building 01005050 51010 Regular Payroll 5,433.41 
Engineering 01005070 51010 Regular Payroll 16,172.42 
Health 01006010 51010 Regular Payroll 15,919.73 
Library - Main 01007010 51010 Regular Payroll 18,255.89 
Library - Fairfield Woods Branch 01007011 51010 Regular Payroll 9,922.32 
Parks and Recreation 01007050 51010 Regular Payroll 4,640.93 
Parks 01007080 51010 Regular Payroll 5,300.04 
     $192,684.47 
       

Retro By Org (FICA) 

Dept Name Org Object Description FY22 
Town Planning and Zoning 01001110 52200 Social Security 1,084.77 
Conservation Commission 01001230 52200 Social Security 654.41 
Human Resources 01001330 52200 Social Security 394.89 
Finance 01003010 52200 Social Security 1,114.22 
Assessor 01003050 52200 Social Security 373.76 
Tax Collector 01003090 52200 Social Security 792.84 
Information Technology 01003110 52200 Social Security 641.13 



Police 01004030 52200 Social Security 324.60 
Animal Control 01004050 52200 Social Security 627.16 
Public Works Administration 01005011 52200 Social Security 361.20 
Public Works Operations 01005030 52200 Social Security 2,584.55 
Building 01005050 52200 Social Security 415.66 
Engineering 01005070 52200 Social Security 1,237.19 
Health 01006010 52200 Social Security 1,217.86 
Library - Main 01007010 52200 Social Security 1,396.58 
Library - Fairfield Woods Branch 01007011 52200 Social Security 759.06 
Parks and Recreation 01007050 52200 Social Security 355.03 
Parks 01007080 52200 Social Security 405.45 
     $14,740.36 
       
   Grand Total  $207,425 

 

  



 

 GENERAL FUND  - ECC SETTLEMENT 
Retro (Wages) 

Dept Name Org Object Description FY22 
Emergency Communications Center 01004150 51010 Regular Payroll $81,716.34 
       

Retro (FICA) 

Dept Name Org Object Description FY22 
 Emergency Communications Center 01004150 52200 Social Security $6,251.30 
     
   Grand Total $87,968 

 

  



 GENERAL FUND  - NURSES SETTLEMENT 
Retro (Wages) 

Dept Name Org Object Description FY22 
Health 01006010 51010 Regular Payroll $100,175.18 
Health  01006010 51050 Overtime  113.10 
Health 01006010 52800 Seasonal Flu 1,648.51 
Health 01006010 51070 Seasonal Payroll 1,025.42 
Health  01006010 51030 Part-Time Payroll 11,370.16 
Health  01006010 51080 Temporary Payroll 891.53 
    $115,223.90 
     

Retro (FICA) 

Dept Name Org Object Description FY22 
 Health 01006010 52200 Social Security $8,814.63 
     
   Grand Total $124,039 

 

 

 



To hear, consider and act upon a request from the Chief Fiscal Officer to transfer: $7,066 from 
WPCA Contingency (13013010-58010) to various WPCA accounts per the attached schedule in 
the FY 22 year for the PETA contract settlement 

 

WPCA – PETA SETTLEMENT 
Retro By Org (Wages) 

Dept 
Name Org Object FY22 
WPCA 13013010 51010 6,365.96 
WPCA 13013010 51050 699.72 
      7,065.69 

Retro By Org (FICA) 
Dept 
Name Org Object FY22 
WPCA 13013010 52200 540.52 
 Grand Total  7,606 

 



 

Town of Fairfield 

Health Department 

Sands L. Cleary                                                                                                                 725 Old Post Road 

Director of Health                          Fairfield, CT  06824 

                                  203-256-3030 (phone) 

    203-254-8850 (fax)      

 

TO:  Board of Selectmen, Board of Finance, RTM 

FROM: Sands Cleary, Director of Health 

SUBJECT: Request from the Director of Health for an increase in the estimated revenue for State Grants in the 

amount of $252,155.11 to cover the cost of Fairfield's continued efforts to further Fairfield Health 

Department’s response to COVID-19 and other emerging infections. Resolved that the First Selectwoman 

is authorized to make, execute, and approve on behalf of the Town of Fairfield, any and all contracts or 

amendments thereof with the State of Connecticut Department of Public Health (DPH) to conduct 

activities described in the Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity Enhancing Detection Cooperative 

Agreement with an anticipated contract period of March 1, 2022 – February 29, 2024. These costs are 

100% reimbursable.   

DATE: May 31, 2022 

 

I. Background: The Health Department is applying for the Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity 

Enhancing Detections Cooperative Agreement (ELC) funding with a project period of March 1, 

2022 to February 29, 2024. This ELC funding is to continue COVID-19 related work as well as 

planning for future responses and other communicable disease response related work.  While this 

funding will continue the Covid-19 work of the previous ELC Project Period, which was focused on 

contact tracing, vaccination and other COVID-19 related activities, the nature of the work during this 

project period will change as the demands of the pandemic evolve.  During this period, it is expected 

that some vaccination work will continue but that other activity such as contact tracing will 

transition to case investigation, outbreak response and planning for future responses to infectious 

disease events will be conducted.  

II. Purpose & Justification:  This grant provide funding to support the supplemental staffing for the 

Health Department’s continued efforts to  respond Covid-19 and to plan for and improve future 

responses to infectious disease events. 

III. Detailed Description of Proposal: These funds will support up to three full-time staff and 

associated costs to continue the department’s response to Covid-19 and to plan for and improve 

future response efforts.  All funding will go toward personnel costs, fringe benefits and office 

supplies with no durable materials or equipment being purchased. 

 

 



Proposed Budget 
Salary and Wages One FT Covid-19 Program Coordinator and 2 

Covid-19 Program Associates for approximately 

20 months 

$240,030 

Fringe Benefits Est. Fringe  5% $12,001.50 

Office Supplies Paper, pens, etc $123.61 

Total $252,155.11 

 

IV. Reliability of Estimated Cost: Cost estimates were calculated in a manner similar to the numerous 

other grants the department has received and continues to manage.  The department in conjunction 

with the Human Resources and Finance Department develops cost estimates.  The Finance 

Department reviews the final application, the contract and all expenditure reports, as does the State 

Department of Public Health. 

V. Increased Efficiency: This funding source will provide staffing to continue our efforts in 

responding to the Covid-19 pandemic, to plan for future events and to expand upon our infectious 

disease response capability.  These funds will enable planning and implementation of improved 

systems for the department. 

VI. Additional Long-Range Costs: We do not anticipate and long-range costs as all funds will be used 

to cover personnel cost with no materials or equipment will be purchased with these funds.  Once the 

grant project period concludes all positions will end. 

VII. Additional Use or Demand on Existing Facilities: We do not anticipate additional burdens to be 

placed upon existing facilities, service labor, utilities, etc. as a result of this request.  Adequate 

facilities/office space is available to support the staff of this grant. 

VIII. Alternates to this request: This is the primary funding source available to local health departments 

to continue the work related to Covid-19 and other infectious disease planning.  If these funds were 

not obtained the work would fall to existing Health Department staff.  Other federal funding related 

to recruiting, training and retaining volunteers was also applied for and awarded, which will help 

with future response efforts. 

IX. Safety and Loss Control: Same considerations/precautions as other office based staff currently 

employed by the Health Department. 

X. Environmental Considerations: None. 

XI. Insurance: No effect on insurance rates. 

XII. Financing: There are no matching funds required for this grant.  In addition, there are no capital or 

equipment expenditures to be financed, nor any ongoing maintenance costs. The cost of activities to 

be provided by this grant consist of personnel costs only all of which will be funded by the ELC 

grant. Once the grant period concludes, all ELC grant funded positions will end (coordinated with 

HR). 

XIII. Other Considerations: N/A. 

XIV. Other Approvals: Board of Selectmen, Board of Finance and RTM. 



 

 
Town of Fairfield 

Health Department 
Sands L. Cleary                                                                                                                 725 Old Post Road 

Director of Health                          Fairfield, CT  06824 

                                  203-256-3030 (phone) 

    203-254-8850 (fax)      
 

TO:  Board of Selectmen, Board of Finance, RTM 

 

FROM: Sands Cleary, Director of Health 

 

SUBJECT: Request from the Director of Health for an increase in the estimated revenue for Federal Grants in the 

amount of $50,000 to cover the cost of Fairfield's continued efforts to further develop the Fairfield 

Medical Reserve Corps (FMRC) and to continue to promote the integration of the MRC unit into the local 

public health and emergency response system. Resolved that the First Selectwoman, is authorized to 

make, execute, and approve on behalf of the Town of Fairfield, any and all contracts or amendments 

thereof with the National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO) to conduct 

activities described in the NACCHO-MRC RISE Award with an anticipated contract period of May 1, 

2022 – December 21, 2022. These costs are 100% reimbursable.   

 

DATE: May 31, 2022 

 

I. Background: On February 8th, 2022 the National Association of County and City Health Officials 

(NACCHO) MRC team announced the availability of capacity-building funding for local MRC units, through 

its cooperative agreement with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), Office of the 

Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response (ASPR). Funding in the amount of $50,000 per MRC unit 

was applied for and will be awarded to the Fairfield Medical Reserve Corps. The MRC COVID-19 Respond, 

Innovate, Sustain, and Equip (RISE) Awards are intended to provide resources to the MRC network to 

support COVID-19 response efforts. The funding will prioritize building capacity for the FMRC to respond, 

sustain staffing requirements, and be equip with resources needed to support our mission. 

 

The role of the Fairfield Medical Reserve Corps (FMRC) is to assist the Fairfield Health Department in times 

of public health emergencies such as mass dispensing of vaccines or antibiotics. The Fairfield MRC also 

provides support for mass care and shelter needs for Fairfield residents. The unit has a total of 294 volunteers 

that support medical and non-medical functions in successfully responding to events. 

 

II. Purpose & Justification: The ability for any community to respond to a large-scale public health emergency 

and COVID-19 related efforts, which may involve mass dispensing of vaccine or antibiotics or conducting 

psychological first aid. This will require the assistance of numerous medical and non-medical volunteers. 

Having well-trained and credentialed volunteers as well as the ability to efficiently contact and mobilize them 

is critical to the success of any response. The Fairfield Medical Reserve Corps and the Fairfield Health 

Department are able to meet the capacities on the behalf of Fairfield. 

  
III. Detailed Description of Proposal: Consistent with guidance provided in the award application materials we 

propose to utilize the funding to continue our efforts in the following areas: 

 Hire part-time temporary MRC coordinators to manage volunteer trainings, recruitments, and 

onboarding process. 



 Develop initial orientation and on-demand orientation training videos and events (ICS, shelter 

management, psychological first aid, mass dispensing, and POD support). 

 Recruitment and onboard new volunteers to support ongoing COVID-19 response activities. 

 Conduct administrative onboarding and background screening of new and current MRC volunteers 

utilizing the State’s new CT Responds volunteer management database. 

 Conduct recruitment campaign to target non-medical and medical volunteers, requiring 

advertisements. 

 Safeguard volunteers for deployment by distributing personal protective gear and deployment gear. 

 Issue identification cards to all volunteers.  

 

Proposed Budget 

Part-time MRC coordinators with 

FICA benefits (1.45%) 

PT staff to help assist with MRC capabilities 

such as recruiting volunteers and conducting 

trainings ($25/hr. for a total of 682.5 hrs.) 

$34,576 

MRC Deployment Materials and 

Office Supplies 

Costs of office supplies, training materials, 

printing materials, MRC deployment gear (vests, 

lab coats) 

$13,189 

Travel Cost of travel (to trainings, pick up supplies, etc.) 

for a total of 750 miles at $0.58/mile 

$435 

Advertisements Recruit MRC volunteers on social media 

platforms and by newsletter for the grant period 

months 

$1,800 

Total $50,000 

 

IV. Reliability of Estimated Cost: The Fairfield Health Department manages hundreds of thousands of dollars of 

grant funds each year and has managed numerous MRC grants from both the State of CT and NACCHO since 

the FMRC was first established in March of 2005.  We have funded training activities and technical 

improvements and upgrades related to our volunteers.  This history we believe provides us with a reliable 

estimate of the costs to be incurred. 

 

V. Increased Efficiency: The objective is to build the capacity of trained and prepared volunteers, maintain 

staffing to meet operational requirements, and equip volunteers with supplies and deployment needs. This will 

support COVID-19 response efforts and help the community stay healthy. 

 

VI. Additional Long-Range Costs: None. 

 

VII. Additional Use or Demand on Existing Facilities: The Bigelow Center may be used to conduct trainings. 

 

VIII. Alternates on this request: Funds are available to all eligible MRC units in US. 

 

IX. Safety and Loss Control: None. 

 

X. Environmental Considerations: None. 

 

XI. Insurance: None. 

 

XII. Financing: 100% reimbursable by the 2022 MRC RISE Award. 

 

XIII. Other Considerations: None. 

 

XIV. Other Approvals: Board of Selectmen, Board of Finance, RTM.  

 













WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT HARDENING                 BOS      MAY 23, 2022 

 

Request is for $400,000 Grant Extension (# 5) from CT Department of Housing for the Waste 
Water Treatment Plant Hardening (Berm and Pumping Station) Project. The Grant amount 
increases from $3,632,102 to $4,032,102.   The grant is 100% reimbursable. 

 

1.  BACKGROUND – Due to extra fill quantities and extra soil management from historical 
contamination, the Town made a request to the CT Department of Housing for any 
supplemental funding.  The State responded that there was $ 400,000 of additional 
money was available for this project. 
(From previous 14 points) The Fairfield Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP) is a 9.0 
MGD plant located near the coast of Long Island Sound in the southerly end of Fairfield.  
Locate directly adjacent to the WWTP are critical facilities such as the Fairfield County 
Fire Training Center (currently undergoing substantial State funded upgrades), the 
Fairfield Animal control Shelter and the Conservation Departments 
Workshop/maintenance facility.  During Superstorm Sandy, portions of the WWTP and 
surrounding facilities were submerged in up to two feet of water due to the coastal 
storm surge from Long Island Sound.  The WWTP did not treat influent at full levels for 
more than one week and exceeded required discharge limits due to the flooding and 
damage caused by Superstorm Sandy.  The location of this facility lies within a FEMA 
defined Special Flood Hazard Area subject to inundation by the 1% annual chance flood 
and is in the AE Zone with a Base Flood elevation of 13 NAVD88.  Post-flood 
maintenance costs exceeded $55,000. Had the storm surge from Superstorm Sandy 
gone any higher, the south side of the WWTP would have been fully submerged.  The 
1% annual chance flood event, as defined by FEMA would inundate the entire WWTP.  
This would result in damage to the entire sewer system pump station, influent building, 
Administration building, transformers, electric, mechanical systems, UV systems and 
plant infrastructure, causing an estimate $35,000,000 in damages. 

2. PURPOSE -  Department of Housing grant would provide Town $ 400,000 to cover 
reimbursable expenditures. 
(From previous 14 points) 
The proposed project is to construct an earthen berm and storm water pump station to 
protect the Fairfield WWTP and other critical facilities in this area from future flood 
events.  This facility needs to be protected from storm surges to properly convey and 
treat wastewater.  Without proper protection, there is a risk of sanitary sewer overflows 
and non-treatment.   



In addition, flood protection would enable installation of a microgrid to provide greater 
level of storm resiliency by eliminating dependence on outside power during major 
storm events. 

3. DESCRIPTION OF PROPOPSAL -   From previous 14 points: An earthen berm or flood wall 
will be constructed around the WWTP (in its entirety), the Animal Control Facility, the 
Fire Training Center and the Conservation Department Workshop.  Two storm water 
pump stations will be installed within the dike system to remove storm water that 
accumulates within the berm. 

4. RELIABILITY OF COST ESTIMATE -   N/A – reimbursable Grant $ 400,000 maximum. 
5. INCREASED EFFICIENCY AND PRODUCTION – WWTP will be operational during extreme 

weather events. 
6. ADDITIONAL LONG RANGE COSTS -   Pump stations will need periodic maintenance of 

pumps, dependent on frequency of use. 
7. ADDITIONAL USE OR DEMAND – None. 
8. ALTERNATIVES TO THIS REQUEST -  None, loss of grant.   
9. SAFETY- From previous 14 points.  Knowledge that wastewater will be fully treated as 

designed prior to discharge to LI Sound maintaining a safe environment and will not be 
inundated with flood waters. 

10. ENVIRONMENTAL CONSIDERATIONS – Grant provides extra funding for soil 
management and extra fill quantities.  From previous 14 points, Environment will not be 
adversely affected due to untreated effluent reaching the waters of LI Sound.   

11. INSURANCE -   Plant is insured.                                                                                                                    
12. FINANCING –   None for this request. 100% reimbursable grant – extension of previous 

grant.      See back up information. 

13.  OTHER CONSIDERATIONS  -  None 

14.  APPROVALS -  Board of Selectman -  May 2022 

                                        Board of Finance        June 2022 

                                         RTM                             June 2022 

 























Board of Finance Regular Meeting 
Thursday, May 5, 2022 

7:30 pm 
Via Webex 

and 
In-Person at BOE Conference Room 295A/B 

501 Kings Hwy E., Fairfield, CT   
 

A recording of this meeting can be found herehttps://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aZdrEqE-N0Q. 
 

DRAFT MINUTES 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT: Chair Lori Charlton, Vice Chair John Mitola, Secretary Sheila Marmion, 
Craig Curley, Christopher DeWitt, Mary LeClerc, Kevin Starke, Jack Testani, James Walsh 
OTHERS PRESENT: Tax Collector Dave Kluczwski, Town Attorney James Baldwin, CFO Jared 
Schmitt, DPW Interim Director John Marsilio, Assistant DPW Director John Cottell, Buildings 
Manager James Ryan, Bond Counsel John Stafstrom, Police Chief Robert Kalamaras, Fire Chief 
Denis McCarthy, Conservation Director Tim Bishop, Parks & Recreation Director Anthony 
Calabrese, FPS Executive Director of Operations Angelus Papageorge, BOE Chair Christine Vitale, 
Budget Director Frank Magneri, FairTV 

 
1. Call to Order 

Chairwoman Lori Charlton called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm. 
 
2. Pledge of Allegiance 

Jack Testani led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

3. To Hear, Consider and Act Upon the Suspense List for Tax Collector 
Chris DeWitt made a motion to put Item 3 before the Board. John Mitola seconded the 
motion. 
 
The backup for this item is on page one of the backup documents. 
 
Tax Collector Dave Kluczwski asked the Board for permission to transfer $114,459.69 from 
the Delinquent to the Suspense account.  He said these accounts are uncollectible, but 
legally they are still collectible for 15 years if for some reason they do get paid.  He said 
these are all motor vehicle taxes. 
 
Mr. DeWitt made a motion to approve Item 3. Kevin Starke seconded the motion. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

 
4. WATER POLLUTION CONTROL AUTHORITY  

To hear, consider and approve a recommendation from the Board of Selectmen to 
transfer not more than $325,000 from the WPCA Fund Balance for the proposed 
Carriage Drive sewer line extension project pursuant to C.G.S. §7-253 and the 
agreement with participating homeowners (found in the backup).  
 



Sheila Marmion made a motion to put Item 4 before the Board. Craig Curley seconded 
the motion. 
 
The backup documents are on page 14. 
 
Town Attorney James Baldwin said this is the first time in over 10 years that residents 
requested to have a sewer hookup in their neighborhood. He said the property owners are 
eager for the lines to go in and the neighborhood will pay in advance for engineering for 
the connection. He said WPCA will be pay for the project and the residents will pay 
back the Town as well as paying their regular sewer fees. Attorney Baldwin said the cost 
per hookup is $4,250.00 in addition to 50% of the installation. He said the residents are 
currently on septic. There was a discussion about the fees and paying them back.   
 
Mr. Testani made a motion to approve Item 4. Ms. Marmion seconded the motion. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

 
5. CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER – 20 YEARS (requires RTM approval) 

To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled, “A resolution appropriating 
$2,400,000 for the costs of the East Trunk Wetlands Crossing project and authorizing the 
issuance of bonds to finance such appropriation”. 
 
Chairwoman Charlton said Items 5 & 6 were both related to the WPCA and the items are 
not ready to be presented to the Board.  
 
Mr. DeWitt made a motion to postpone the items until it is appropriate for them to go 
back before the Board.  Mr. seconded the motion which carried unanimously. 
 

6. WATER POLLUTION CONTROL AUTHORITY - SUPPLEMENTAL RESOLUTION 
(requires RTM approval) 
To hear, consider and act upon the following Resolution: 
WHEREAS, the Town of Fairfield (the “Town”) has adopted at the request of the Water 
Pollution Control Authority (“WPCA”) a Resolution entitled “A resolution appropriating 
$2,400,000 for the costs of the East Trunk Wetlands Crossing project and authorizing the 
issuance of bonds to finance such appropriation” (the “Resolution”); and 
WHEREAS, the Resolution appropriated $2,400,000 for costs associated with the East 
Trunk Wetlands Crossing Project (the “Project”) and authorized the issuance of bonds (the 
“Bonds”); and 
WHEREAS, while the Town is liable for the debt service on the Bonds, for internal 
accounting purposes, it is appropriate that the costs of the Project including debt service 
on the Bonds (the “Costs”) be allocated to the WPCA; and 
WHEREAS, the Town’s WPCA has agreed to pay for the costs of the Project and the debt 
service on the Bonds authorized by the Resolution. 
BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED, That the debt service on the Bonds as it becomes due shall 
be paid by the WPCA from its own funds and the obligation of the WPCA shall be set 
forth in a memorandum of understanding with the Town satisfactory to the Board of 
Selectmen. 
 
See Item 5. 



7. CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER – 20 YEARS (requires RTM approval) 
To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled, “A resolution appropriating 
$1,949,778 for the costs of town-wide facility system upgrades and authorizing the 
issuance of bonds to finance such appropriation”.   
 
CFO Jared Schmitt shared documents that start on page 16 of the posted backup. He said 
the documents contain an overview and context for projects on the agenda. He also said 
the documents show the Town’s capacity to borrow money. Mr. Schmitt said two 
WPCA items were taken off the proposed FY 22-23 project list. He said the other 
projects on the list are ready to begin. There was a discussion about the list. Ms. 
Marmion asked about the proposed $7 million to $10 million for Penfield Construction 
and wondered how that number was estimated. Mr. Schmitt said the number is based on 
conversations with consultants and FEMA. He said there will be different options, but 
they don't know in which direction it will go.  He said as more information is given, 
there will be a better sense of cost and approach to the construction. Mr. Schmitt said 
there will be no bonding in the next 12 months as no decision will be made regarding 
construction on Penfield until there is feedback from the public. There was a discussion 
on how the total amount of bonding is determined. Mr. Testani asked about the 
consultants working on Penfield Pavilion.  DPW Interim Director John Marsilio said the 
elevation of the building is being worked on by architects and soil engineers to study the 
elevation.  He said the contaminated material underneath the building has the same 
consultant the Town is using for remediation. Mr. Marsilio said the Town is working 
with FEMA for solution options and is moving along, but approvals are needed from 
FEMA and State and local departments. The discussion of Penfield and the fill pile 
continued. Chairwoman Charlton said she would like to have a meeting with the BOF 
regarding Penfield and will put that discussion on the June meeting agenda.  
 
Mr. Testani made a motion to put item 7 before the Board. Craig Curley seconded the 
motion.  
 
There is extensive backup in the documents from pages 21-477.  Buildings Manager 
James Ryan said this request was from the town-wide facility audit and code 
compliance. He said these items are priority one which is considered most important, 
and they were summarized before the Board in February.  Mr. Curley asked if the report 
that was generated last year took into consideration an inflation increase. Mr. Ryan said 
the study was completed in February and public works did have some concerns, but soft 
costs shouldn't be affected.  He said Silver Petrucelli Associates did refer to costs 
increases in the report. Mr. Ryan said four of 17 buildings have priorities and the costs 
are under $10,000 each.  He said the issues have not been addressed yet, but he thought 
it would be easier to do one blanket bid that would include all the jobs and it will be a 
total of over $15,000. 
 
There was a discussion about why the projects were put under one job and not done by 
department. Mr. Schmidt said these are urgent needs so they were put into one project. 
He said the Senior Center upgrades will be removed since separate or prefunding is 
being used. There was a discussion about the list and the ARPA funding. After a lengthy 
discussion, it was decided that the Board will get updates quarterly or as requested on 
the progress of each project in item seven, starting with the September meeting. 



Ms. Marmion made a motion to approve item 7. Kevin Starke seconded the motion. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

 
8. CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER – 10 YEARS (requires RTM approval) 

To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled, “A resolution appropriating 
$7,000,000 for the costs associated with the emergency radio project, authorizing a grant 
to reimburse $3,500,000 of such appropriation and authorizing the issuance of bonds to 
finance such appropriation”. 
 
The backup documents for Item 8 are on page 479 and the 14-point analysis begins on 
page 483.  Police Chief Robert Kalamaras said this proposal is to replace the public 
safety radio system so it can be upgraded to the State system. He said the current system 
has consistent failure and does not support the State system. He said there is a $3.5 
million grant to support the project and he is asking the Board for an additional 3.5 
million to fund it in full. Fire Chief McCarthy said this project has been in the forecast 
for five years. He said neighboring towns have already migrated to the State system.  
 
Ms. Testani made a motion to approve item 8. Mr. DeWitt seconded the motion. The 
motion carried unanimously. 

 
9. CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER – 20 YEARS (requires RTM approval) 

To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled, “A resolution appropriating 
$2,250,000 for the tide gate system project and authorizing the issuance of bonds to 
finance such appropriation”. 
 
The backup for this Item is on page 487. The 14-point document is on page 490.  Tim 
Bishop said this item was in the Capital outlay before he was assumed his role as 
Conservation Director.  He said this is for the tide gate north of Old Dam Road and is 
located at a historic railroad bridge. He said the tide gate was installed in 1980 and 
replaced in 1999. Mr. Bishop said it is at the end of its lifetime and it is a flood control 
structure so it needs to be replaced. He said the three tide gates will be replaced with five 
tide gates. He said the railroad bridge has been registered as historic since 1992 based on 
the architecture, but it has fallen into disrepair. Mr. Bishop said the Town has approval 
from DEEP, but the Town is still waiting for approval from ACOE. 
 
Mr. DeWitt made a motion to approve Item 9. Mr. Curley seconded the motion which 
carried unanimously. 

 
10. CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER – 15 YEARS (requires RTM approval) 

To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled, “A resolution appropriating 
$450,000 for the costs of the transfer station repair project and authorizing the issuance 
of bonds to finance such appropriation”. 
 
The backup documents begin on page 492 and the 14-point document is on page 495 and 
addresses critical repairs for the Transfer Station.  Assistant DPW Director John Cottell 
said this request includes the original request of $90,000 for smaller repairs.  
He said his is a 40-year-old building, and the Board has already approved $250,000 for 
items that have been completed.  



He said the project will take approximately two years to complete.  There was a 
discussion regarding what repairs had been done and what was still needed to be done. 
 
Mr. DeWitt made a motion to approve Item 10. James Walsh seconded the motion. 
The motion carried unanimously. 
 

11. CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER – 10 YEARS (requires RTM approval) 
To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled, “A resolution appropriating 
$4,125,000 for the costs of the Roger Ludlowe Middle School turf field project and 
authorizing the issuance of bonds to finance such appropriation”. 
 
Mr. Mitola made a motion to put Item 11 before the Board. Mr. Curley seconded the 
motion. 
 
Parks and Recreation Director Anthony Calabrese said this item has been on the 
Waterfall Chart since 2017. He said it is shovel-ready and is for the fields on the lower 
side of the road behind Roger Ludlowe Middle School. Mr. Calabrese said he’d like to 
have LED lights installed as well. He said Tomlinson Middle School and Fairfield 
Ludlowe High School both already have turf fields. He said the life of a turf field is ten 
to twelve years and these fields come with an eight-year warranty. Mr. Calabrese said 
other turfs in Town have been replaced for an amount ranging between 100,000 to 
$500,000.  He said maintenance is less than the original installation. He said there is 
minimal maintenance for the turf field as it would be swept quarterly. He said it's more 
money upfront, but it's more cost efficient.  Mary LeClerc asked about drainage and 
wondered, since this is a wet area, if drainage will be installed. Mr. Calabrese said 
drainage will be installed.  A detailed discussion followed.  Mr. Starke said he wanted to 
go on the record that the Fairfield Athletic Foundation should have put some amount of 
funding into this field and not into the next one.  He said the field is nice to have more 
than it is a need and he is concerned with must haves coming the Town’s way 
particularly on the environmental front like funding for the Rooster River or beach area 
flooding.  
 
Ms. Marmion made a motion to approve Item 11. Craig Curley seconded the motion. 
The motion carried 8-1-0 (Starke opposed). 

 
12. CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER – 20 YEARS (contingent on 05/04/22 BOS approval; 

requires RTM approval) 
To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled, “A resolution appropriating 
$22,701,443 for the costs associated with Phase I of the air conditioning upgrade project 
at various schools, authorizing grants to reimburse $1,116,320 of such appropriation and 
authorizing the issuance of bonds to finance such appropriation”. 
 
The backup is on page 505 and the cost estimates are on page 509. Fairfield Public 
Schools Executive Director of Operations Angelus Papageorge presented this item. He 
said the project was being referred to air conditioning, but it is more for indoor air 
quality which the BOE/Administration were made aware during COVID.  Mr. 
Papageorge said this item is for improving air quality.  He said he is aware that $22 
million is it a lot, but it is typical of a large construction project for the BOE.  



He said this is reimbursable, but the work must be done first and the BOE needs the 
funding up front. He said it is possible when work is being performed in some of the 
ceilings that other items will need to be added like sprinklers to bring the building up to 
code.  
 
There was a long discussion about what things could be in the three school buildings that 
could potentially add cost to the project. Mr. Papageorge said this is Phase 1 of the 
project and there is a project chart on page 521 of the backup documents.  Mr. Testani 
said he received an email from State Representative Cristin McCarthy Vahey which said 
that Governor Lamont had approved grants for air conditioning upgrades in public 
schools. Mr. Testani said he doesn’t think this item should be approved until the BOE  
looks into this potential grant funding. There was a discussion about grants and funding.  
 
Mr. Testani made a motion to table this item to the June 7, 2022 meeting. James Walsh 
seconded the motion which failed 2-7-0 (Testani, Walsh in favor). 
 
Ms. Marmion started a discussion about the use of air conditioning in the summer when 
the schools are unoccupied and energy costs are rising.  Mr. Walsh asked for an estimate 
on energy costs. Mr. Walsh said he was unaware that the Board was approving the whole 
amount and said this is not what is needed to hire the engineering firm. BOE Chair 
Christine Vitale said the whole project cost had to be approved in order to be considered 
for grant reimbursement. Mr. Walsh started a discussion about building committees and 
if there were limits on how they could spend money once it was approved. Mr. 
Papageorge said that for the record, there have been many internal conversations 
regarding the building committee that will be formed for this project and the BOE wants 
to make sure project costs don’t spin out of control.  
 
Mr. Starke made a motion to approve Item 12. Mr. DeWitt seconded the motion which 
carried unanimously. 

 
13. To Consider and Set the Mill Rate for the Fiscal Year Beginning July 1, 2022, and 

Ending June 30, 2023 
 
The backup for the Mill Rate is on page 522. 
 
Mr. DeWitt made a motion to put Item 13 before the Board. Mr. Mitola seconded the 
motion. 
 
CFO Jared Schmitt talked about the changes made to the budget that effect the Mill 
Rate.  He said the State budget passed and there was an additional $1.2 million given to 
the Town. He said that money was added to the non-revenue for the Town to bring the 
Mill Rate down. 
 
Budget Director Frank Magneri walked through the documents and schedules. He said 
there was an adjustment to Schedule B due to Board of Assessment Appeals’ 
adjustments. He said the Mill Rate will be 27.24 and the tax collection rate will be 98.9. 
There was a discussion about determining the tax collection rate. Some of the Board 
members had comments on the budget in general. 



Chairwoman Charlton made a motion to approve Item 13. Jack Testani seconded the 
motion which carried 8-1-0 (DeWitt opposed). 

 
14. To hear, consider and act upon a recommendation from the Board of Finance Audit 

Subcommittee to accept the bid and reappointment of the independent auditors for Fiscal 
Year ended June 30, 2022 
 
Ms. LeClerc told the Board that the Audit Subcommittee had voted to continue the contract 
with PKF O’Connor Davies. 
 
Chairwoman Charlton made a motion to approve Item 14. Sheila Marmion seconded the 
motion which carried unanimously. 

 
15. To hear, consider and act upon the draft minutes of March 31, 2022, and April 5, 2022 

 
Ms. Marmion made a motion to approve the minutes of 3/31/22. Mr. DeWitt seconded the 
motion which carried 8-0-1 (Testani abstained). 
 
Chairwoman Charlton made a motion to approve the minutes from 4/5/22. Ms. Marmion 
seconded the motion which carried 8-0-1 (LeClerc abstained). 
 

16. To hear, consider and act upon any communications 
Mr. Schmitt thanked his department for all the hard work they put into the budget process. He 
noted that Budget Director Frank Magneri has been an incredible addition to the team, 
Controller Caitlin Bosse is always fantastic, and Town Auditor Connie Saxl is always on 
point.  He said the whole department has been great handling the budget. 

 
17. Adjourn 

Ms. Marmion made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:38 pm. Mr. DeWitt seconded the 
motion which carried unanimously. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Pru O’Brien 
Recording Secretary 
 

 
 
 



Board of Finance Regular Meeting 
Tuesday, May 17, 2022 

7:30 pm 
Via Webex 

and 
In-Person at BOE Conference Room 295A/B 

501 Kings Hwy E., Fairfield, CT  
 

A recording of this meeting can be found here:  https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qFtdgUQRL04 
 

DRAFT MINUTES 
 

Members Present 
In Person: John Mitola-Vice Chair, Sheila Marmion-Secretary, Christopher DeWitt, Mary LeClerc, 
James Walsh 
Via Webex: Lori Charlton-Chair, Craig Curley, Kevin Starke 
Members Absent: Jack Testani 
Others Present and In Person: JRIB Chair Carolyn Trabuco, CFO Jared Schmitt, Controller Caitlin 
Bosse, Budget Director Frank Magneri, Executive Director of Operations for Fairfield Public 
Schools (FPS) Angelus Papageorge, Executive Director of Finance & Business for FPS Courtney 
Leborious, BOE Liaison to BOF Jeff Peterson 

 
1. Call to Order 

Vice Chair John Mitola called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm. 
 
2. Pledge of Allegiance 

Chris DeWitt led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

3. To review the current status of the Town’s Pension and OPEB Funds 
The backup documents for this item begin on page 9. Carolyn Trabuco went through the 
reports. She said there were changes to allocations, reduced equity exposure and private 
equity.  She said March was very volatile and funds underperformed. Ms. Trabuco said 
interest rates, inflation and geo-political issues caused this. She said Vanguard is 
maintaining the allocations.  
 
The information for OPEB is on page 13 of the backup documents. Ms. Trabuco said the 
benefits transition to Milliman has been smooth and the JRIB is very happy with this 
company. She said the Alliance legal action suit was settled. Ms. Trabuco said she will have 
updates at the July 2022 meeting.  She added that new JRIB members, Jim Brown and Tom 
Collimore, are great additions to the Board. 

 
4. SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS (requires RTM approval)  

To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled “A resolution appropriating 
$1,094,485 for the costs of the replacement of the HVAC Rooftop Units at Fairfield 
Warde High School Fitts House and authorizing the issuance of bonds to finance a 
portion of such appropriation.” 
 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qFtdgUQRL04


Mr. DeWitt made a motion to put Item 4 before the Board. James Walsh seconded the 
motion. 
 
Fairfield Public Schools’ (FPS’) Executive Director of Operations Angelus Papageorge 
and BOE Liaison to BOF Jeff Peterson presented this item. Mr. Papageorge said three of 
the four air conditioning units at FWHS’ Fitts House show signs of failing. He said one 
is completely offline and the units are for both air conditioning and heat. Mr. Papageorge 
said he is requesting to do all three units at the same time for cost savings since the 
equipment to lift the units is expensive. He said there is a contingency for steel in case 
the units don’t fit properly on the roof.  Sheila Marmion asked why three units were 
being replaced instead of all four. Mr. Papageorge said one of the units was replaced 
three years ago.  Mr. Walsh asked if the project could be reimbursed by the State. Mr. 
Papageorge said he be looking out for any new funding regarding air conditioning and 
air quality and see if the Town would qualify for it. Mr. Papageorge said he will keep the 
Board updated regarding progress on this project. There is backup regarding the FWHS 
cafeteria air conditioning which is not related to this project nor this meeting; it was 
included in the backup erroneously. 
 
The motion carried unanimously.  

 
5. To review the BOE FY22 third quarter financial update 

Executive Director of Finance & Business for FPS Courtney Leborious and Mr. Peterson 
presented this item. The backup documents begin on page 99 of packet.  Ms. Leborious said 
the third quarter shows a surplus of $432,200 which is approximately .23% of the overall 
BOE budget.  She said this surplus is assuming all schools spend the full balance of school 
accounts and full-time staff remain through the end of the school year. She said there are 
also vacancies totaling $85,000 that were thought to be filled in May. Ms. Leborious said  
there was also a greater number of retirees, almost double of what was budgeted originally. 
She said the surplus in personnel benefits offset the need in Special Education. She said 
there was also lower than projected electricity use. Ms. Leborious went through some 
additional pages that broke down the expenses, encumbrances and what created the surplus. 
There was a discussion about the HR challenges of not being able to keep ParaEducators and 
a lack of interns coming into the district. There was also a discussion among board members 
about their concern about the budget that passed for FY22-23 and if the estimates were 
calculated the same way they were calculated in the current budget. 
 

6. To review the Town FY22 third quarter financial update 
CFO Jared Schmitt and Controller Caitlin Bosse presented this item. Ms. Bosse went 
through the backup documents. She said there are a lot of positive numbers, but there are 
also costs coming up and another issue with the Water Pollution Control Facility (WPCF). 
She said the projected surplus  could be used. Ms. Bosse said there is an RFP going out for 
an administrator to manage the General Cash Fund. She said there were conveyance fees 
paid on the sales of a large apartment building and the Whole Foods plaza. She said building 
permits are down $350,000, but Ms. Bosse said she had a conversation with Building 
Director Shawn Reed who said he expects permits on a four-story building on Black Rock 
Turnpike and a 72-unit apartment building at the Metro Train Station. She said Mr. Reed 
also said that building should bring in $136,000 and doesn’t include trade permits.  



Ms. Bosse said Mr. Reed also told her that both Fairfield University and Sacred Heart 
University are looking to build new dorms. Ms. Bosse continued through her documents.  
Ms. Bosse said the Westport Fire hasn’t transitioned over to the newly combined ECC, but 
will do so in July and the Westport Police will transition over in September. She said there 
were technological issues there that have since been resolved and their revenue/expenditure 
should even out.  Board members suggested inviting the Police to a meeting to explain the 
delays and issues happening at the ECC. Ms. Bosse said there was a $400,000 favorable 
amount in expenses due to vacancies that have not yet been filled. Chairwoman Lori 
Charlton requested an update on VERIF at the next meeting. 

 
7. To hear an update from the BOF’s Purchasing Policy Committee 

Mr. DeWitt gave an update on the Purchasing Policy, but said the Committee has not met. 
He said he and Chairwoman Charlton will go through the draft version of the Purchasing 
Policy on Monday. Mr. DeWitt said he also forwarded the draft version to Central Office 
and suggested Tom Bremer, the BOE and the education administration meet to go over this.  

 
8. To hear, consider and act upon any communications 

Mr. Schmitt gave advance notice that there have been additional requests related to an issue 
at the WPCF.  He said there was sludge buildup in one of the processors and the pressure 
made the cover pop up.  He said the Water Pollution Control Authority (WPCA) is working 
on getting out a bid to figure out what needs to be done. He said the cost will be related to 
materials, transportation, disposal and fixing the cover and could be close to $1 million. Mr. 
Schmitt said the tank hasn’t been cleaned in 20 years and the recommended time to clean it 
is eight years.  He said it wasn’t clear why the cleaning hadn’t been done under the former 
administration. Mr. Schmitt said the WPCA will need authorization to spend the money. 
Chairwoman Charlton said there needs to be a proper maintenance plan put in place. Mr. 
Schmitt said the Town is going to file a claim with the insurance company. 

 
9. Adjourn 

Ms. Marmion made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mr. DeWitt seconded the motion 
which carried unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 10:07 pm. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted 
 
Pru O’Brien 
Recording Secretary 
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